MINUTES CITY OF PLATTEVILLE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

March 21, 2022 at 7:00 p.m. Council Chambers at City Hall

MEMBERS PRESENT: Joie Schoonover, Isaac Shanley, Dana Niehaus, Gene Weber

ALTERNATE MEMBERS PRESENT: None

MEMBERS ABSENT: None

STAFF PRESENT: Joe Carroll (Community Development Director), Ric Riniker (Building Inspector)

A regular Board of Appeals meeting was held at 7:00 p.m., March 21, 2022.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

<u>Motion</u> by Weber, second by Shanley, to approve the minutes of the December 20, 2021 meeting. Motion carried unanimously.

VARIANCE REQUEST:

Gregg & Luann Johnson – 235 E. Knollwood Way

Carroll introduced the variance request from Gregg & Luann Johnson who seek permission to construct a shed on the property at 235 E. Knollwood Way, which will not be in conformance with Chapter 22.04 of the City of Platteville Municipal Code.

The property has an existing detached garage that is 396 sq. ft., and there is also an existing shed that is 120 sq. ft., which results in a total area for the accessory structures of 516 sq. ft. The applicant would like to remove these existing buildings and construct a 30' x 50' (1,500 sq. ft.) shed in the southwest corner of the property. Section 22.04(B) of the zoning ordinance limits the area of accessory structures to a maximum of 1,200 sq. ft., so the proposed 1,500 sq. ft. shed would exceed this amount by 300 sq. ft.

Carroll addressed the three standards that must be considered for each variance request. He stated that it is questionable if the variance request meets all the standards needed for approval.

Applicant statement. Gregg Johnson spoke in favor of the request. He would like the shed large enough to store a pontoon boat and an old truck.

There was a question about the location of the building. Mr. Johnson stated that the shed would be in the same location as the existing two buildings, and the footprint will not be much bigger than what those two cover now. Due to the hill, trees and location behind the house, the shed will not be very visible.

Public statements in favor. None

Public statements against. None

Public statements in general. None

Applicant Rebuttal. None

Board Discussion. There was consensus that due to the hill, trees and location at the rear of the property, the shed would not be very visible. Having a larger shed is preferable to having the boat and

other items kept outside. The property is well maintained and the shed will match the house so it will look nice in that neighborhood. The only neighbor that contacted the City was in favor of the request.

<u>Motion</u> by Shanley to approve the variance for the 30' x 50' shed as presented. Second by Weber. Upon roll call vote, motion was approved 4-0.

Kwik Trip - 1805 Vision Drive

Carroll introduced the variance request from Kwik Trip who seeks permission to construct freestanding signage on the property at 1805 Vision Drive, which will not be in conformance with Chapter 22.11 of the City of Platteville Municipal Code.

Kwik Trip is proposing to install two free-standing signs on the property. One sign would be located on the northwest corner of the property near the Vision Drive and Business Highway 151 intersection. This will be the primary store sign and will have an area of 118.57 sq. ft. The other sign will be located on the far southeast corner of the property near the diesel fuel pumps and carwash. This proposed sign will be a high-rise sign that is intended to be visible from Highway 151 and will have an area of 211.6 sq. ft. The total area of both signs will be 330.17 sq. ft. Section 22.11 of the zoning ordinance limits free-standing signs in the B-3 District to a maximum area of 200 sq. ft. per property. Kwik Trip has applied for a variance to allow the additional 130.17 sq. ft. of sign area.

When this project was first proposed, the site consisted of two properties; the former Mobil station property and the vacant parcel that Kunes was using for vehicle parking. The ordinance allows 200 sq. ft. of signage per property, so with two properties they would have been allowed a total of 400 sq. ft. of signage. When Ubersox Drive was discontinued these two properties were combined into one lot, so the allowable signage area was reduced to the 200 sq. ft. maximum.

Carroll addressed the three standards that must be considered for each variance request. He stated that it is guestionable if the variance request meets all the standards needed for approval.

Applicant statement. Dax Connely spoke in favor of the request for Kwik Trip. They need signage that is visible from the Highway 151 interchange. The signage was in conformance prior to the street discontinuance and lot consolidation. They could redivide the lot again so they have two parcels, but it is better for them and the city to only have one parcel and one tax bill.

Public statements in favor. None

Public statements against. None

Public statements in general. None

Applicant Rebuttal. None

Board Discussion. The Board agreed that this situation is basically the same as what was discussed and approved at the December meeting. Signage for businesses near the interchange have a different situation than other properties in the City.

Motion by Shanley to approve the variance for the signage as presented. Second by Niehaus. Upon roll call vote, motion was approved 4-0.

Marilee Lonsberg - 530 Broadway

Carroll introduced the variance request from Marilee Lonsberg who seeks permission to construct a single-family house on the property at 530 Broadway, which will not be in conformance with Chapter 22.052 of the City of Platteville Municipal Code.

The applicant would like to construct a one-story house with an attached garage on the property that is shown as Lot 1 on the attached certified survey map. The proposed house would be 10 feet from the front lot line (east), rather than the required 25 feet. The house would also be approximately 5 feet from the left side lot line (south), rather than the required 10 feet.

The applicant also owns the Lot 3 to the south that contains an existing single-family rental, and the Lot 2 to the rear that contains a garage/storage building. The applicant is working with a surveyor to adjust the lot lines between these parcels to provide more area for the vacant lot and increase the buildable area of the parcel. However, the ability to move the lot lines is limited by the locations of the existing structures on the other lots, the location of the driveway, and the need to maintain a minimum street frontage for Lot 2.

Carroll addressed the three standards that must be considered for each variance request. He stated that it is questionable if the variance request meets all the standards needed for approval.

Applicant statement. Marilee Lonsberg spoke in favor of the requested variance. The unusual lot shape is making it difficult to locate the house on the lot. She currently lives across the street and wants to stay in the neighborhood, and she already owns the lot. She needs more space so she can have a one-story house.

Public statements in favor. Andrea Custer at 515 Broadway spoke in favor of the requested variance. Teresa Pluemer at 570 Broadway spoke in favor of the request.

Public statements against. None

Public statements in general. None

Applicant Rebuttal. None

Board Discussion. There was consensus that the irregular shape of the lot impacted the ability to locate the house. The applicant owns other lots in the vicinity. Broadway is a very wide street so having a house closer to the lot line would not be noticeable. Other houses in the area are closer than what is being requested.

<u>Motion</u> by Weber to approve the variance as presented. Second by Shanley. Upon roll call vote, motion was approved 4-0.

The Findings of Fact were discussed:

Gregg & Luann Johnson – 235 E. Knollwood Way

Due to the hill, trees and location at the rear of the property, the shed would not be very visible. Having a larger shed is preferable to having the boat and other items kept outside. The property is well maintained and the shed will match the house so it will look nice in that neighborhood. Ag use of property to the rear will not be impacted. The only neighbor that contacted the City regarding the request was in favor.

Kwik Trip - 1805 Vision Drive

Signage for businesses near the interchange have a different situation than other properties in the City. The need for improved visibility from the interchange and exits is important to the business and to the public. This type of signage is typical near interchanges and is beneficial. The proposed business will be beneficial to the community. The variance for the signage was already approved at the December meeting. The signage would have been legal if the two separate lots were maintained, so this is a technicality.

Marilee Lonsberg – 530 Broadway

The irregular shape of the lot impacted the ability to locate the house. The applicant owns other lots in the vicinity. Broadway is a very wide street so having a house closer to the lot line would not be noticeable. Other houses in the area are closer than what is being requested. The neighborhood supports the request.

ADJOURN:

Motion by Shanley, second by Weber, to adjourn. Motion carried unanimously.

Joe Carroll

Community Development Director

Approved: 5/23/2022